UNIVERSIDADE DE LISBOA FACULDADE DE MEDICINA VETERINÁRIA





IMPACT OF STARVATION ON FAT AND MICROBIAL LOAD IN THE HOUSE CRICKET (ACHETA DOMESTICUS) USED FOR FOOD

ANA CAROLINA DA MOTA RODRIGUES ALVES INÁCIO

ORIENTADOR: Professor Ivar Vågsholm

CO-ORIENTADORA: Doutora Maria João dos Ramos Fraqueza UNIVERSIDADE DE LISBOA FACULDADE DE MEDICINA VETERINÁRIA





IMPACT OF STARVATION ON FAT AND MICROBIAL LOAD IN THE HOUSE CRICKET (ACHETA DOMESTICUS) USED FOR FOOD

ANA CAROLINA DA MOTA RODRIGUES ALVES INÁCIO

DISSERTAÇÃO DE MESTRADO INTEGREADO EM MEDICINA VETERINÁRIA

JURÍ PRESIDENTE: Doutora Marília Catarina Leal Fazeres Ferreira

VOGAIS: Doutora Maria João dos Ramos Fraqueza Doutora Maria Manuela Castilho Monteiro de Oliveira ORIENTADOR: Professor Ivar Vågsholm

CO-ORIENTADORA: Doutora Maria João dos Ramos Fraqueza

DECLARAÇÃO RELATIVA ÀS CONDIÇÕES DE REPRODUÇÃO DA TESE OU DISSERTAÇÃO

Nome Ana Carolina da Mota Rodrigues Alves Inácio

Título da Tese ou Dissertação:

Impact of starvation on fat and microbial load in the house cricket (*Acheta domesticus*) used for food

Designação do curso de Mestrado ou de Doutoramento:

Mestrado Integrado em Medicina Veterinária

Área científica em que melhor se enquadra (assinale uma):

Clínica X Produção Animal e Segurança Alimentar

Morfologia e Função

Sanidade Animal

Declaro sob compromisso de honra que a tese ou dissertação agora entregue corresponde à que foi aprovada pelo júri constituído pela Faculdade de Medicina Veterinária da ULISBOA.

Declaro que concedo à Faculdade de Medicina Veterinária e aos seus agentes uma licença não-exclusiva para arquivar e tornar acessível, nomeadamente através do seu repositório institucional, nas condições abaixo indicadas, a minha tese ou dissertação, no todo ou em parte, em suporte digital.

Declaro que autorizo a Faculdade de Medicina Veterinária a arquivar mais de uma cópia da tese ou dissertação e a, sem alterar o seu conteúdo, converter o documento entregue, para qualquer formato de ficheiro, meio ou suporte, para efeitos de preservação e acesso.

Retenho todos os direitos de autor relativos à tese ou dissertação, e o direito de a usar em trabalhos futuros (como artigos ou livros).

Concordo que a minha tese ou dissertação seja colocada no repositório da Faculdade de Medicina Veterinária com o seguinte estatuto (assinale um):

- 1. Disponibilização imediata do conjunto do trabalho para acesso mundial;
- Z Disponibilização do conjunto do trabalho para acesso exclusivo na Faculdade de Medicina Veterinária durante o período de Z 6 meses, 12 meses, sendo que após o tempo assinalado autorizo o acesso mundial*;

* Indique o motivo do embargo (OBRIGATÓRIO)

Artigo científico baseado nesta dissertação em processo de submissão

Nos exemplares das dissertações de mestrado ou teses de doutoramento entregues para a prestação de provas na Universidade e dos quais é obrigatoriamente enviado um exemplar para depósito na Biblioteca da Faculdade de Medicina Veterinária da Universidade de Lisboa deve constar uma das seguintes declarações (incluir apenas uma das três, retirando as que não interessam):

- 1. É AUTORIZADA A REPRODUÇÃO INTEGRAL DESTA TESE/TRABALHO APENAS PARA EFEITOS DE INVESTIGAÇÃO, MEDIANTE DECLARAÇÃO ESCRITA DO INTERESSADO, QUE A TAL SE COMPROMETE.
- É AUTORIZADA A REPRODUÇÃO PARCIAL DESTA TESE/TRABALHO (indicar, caso tal seja necessário, n° máximo de páginas, ilustrações, gráficos, etc.) APENAS PARA EFEITOS DE INVESTIGAÇÃO, MEDIANTE DECLARAÇÃO ESCRITA DO INTERESSADO, QUE A TAL SE COMPROMETE.
- 3. NÃO É PERMITIDA A REPRODUÇÃO DE QUALQUER PARTE DESTA TESE/TRABALHO.

Faculdade de Medicina Veterinária da Universidade de Lisboa, 6 de Novembro

de 2020

(indicar aqui a data da realização das provas públicas)

Assinatura: Annihacio

Acknowledgments

I would like to express my deepest appreciation to those who supported me through this project.

To my supervisor, Professor Ivar Vågsholm (Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences [SLU], Uppsala) I want to address a special thanks for his dedication and for providing me guidance, support and feedback throughout this project.

I also want to thank my co-supervisor Professor Maria João Fraqueza (University of Lisbon, Portugal) who inspired me to pursue my research in Food Safety, provided support and guidance and always kept me motivated. I am especially grateful for her encouragement and support in my chosen topic in such an innovative field of research and for making it possible for me to engage in an internship exchange at Uppsala University, in Sweden.

I also thank Anna Jannson, Sofia Boqvist and Merko Vaga, all researchers at SLU, whom I had the opportunity and privilege to work with. They were kind and open to sharing their knowledge with me, teaching me valuable advice about cricket production and behaviour.

I extend my gratitude to Paulius Baltrušis who assisted me in statistics and supported me in the dissertation writing.

To all my colleagues in Lisbon as well as those in Uppsala, I would like to thank from the bottom of my heart for the emotional and professional support and above all, friendship.

I would also like to thank my family, especially my parents and siblings whom although far in distance, were always close to my heart. A special thank you also to my grandfather for all the good he has done for me.

Finally, a dedication word to my closest friends as well as to those who I acquired along the way, for having made this experience so enjoyable, enriching and unforgettable.

Resumo

Impacto do jejum na matéria gorda e teor microbiano presente no grilo doméstico (*Acheta domesticus*) utilizado para alimentação humana

O consumo de insetos tem vindo a aumentar globalmente, particularmente em países industrializados. Ingredientes à base de insetos são considerados novos alimentos na Europa, o que suscita alguma preocupação em matéria de segurança dos alimentos destes ingredientes. O esvaziamento do trato gastrointestinal através de jejum antes do abate é visto como uma prática eficaz na redução do teor microbiano presente nos insetos, mas pode, no entanto, levar a perda de peso considerável e, consequentemente, à redução de lucro para os produtores. O objetivo deste estudo foi avaliar a perda de gordura no grilo doméstico (Acheta domesticus) quando submetido a períodos de jejum de 0h, 24h e 48h, e correspondentes teores microbianos (Aeróbios totais (AT) e Enterobacteriaceae). Foram ainda feitas colorações de Gram a partir das unidades formadoras de colónia (UFC) das placas de AT. O efeito do sexo na carga microbiana foi avaliado, não tendo sido encontradas diferenças significativas (p=0.72 e p=0.46 para AT e Enterobacteriaceae, respetivamente). A contagem de AT aumentou (p=0.002) em cerca de 1 log UFC/g no grupo de jejum de 48h. Apenas o grupo submetido a jejum por 24h mostrou um decréscimo significativo (p=0.004) nas contagens de Enterobacteriaceae na ordem de 1 log UFC/g. As colorações de Gram mostraram alteração da composição microbiana das amostras colhidas às 24 e às 48h, com predominância de cocos Gram-positivos às 24h e redução às 48h (de 68 para 48%). Foram detetados bacilos apenas no grupo 24h (8%). Não houve redução significativa do teor de gordura nem às 24h (p=0.13 em machos e p=0.13 em fêmeas) nem às 48h (p=0.57 e p=0.98em machos e em fêmeas, respetivamente). A aplicação de um período de jejum de 24h foi eficaz na redução da carga microbiana de grilos crus sem redução de gordura significativa. Um período de jejum mais prolongado promoveu um teor microbiano mais elevado, possivelmente devido à modulação da diversidade microbiana.

Palavras-chave: Insetos edíveis, segurança dos alimentos, jejum, contagem de placas, teor em matéria gorda.

Abstract

Impact of starvation on fat and microbial load in the house cricket (*Acheta domesticus*) used for food

Insect consumption has been increasing worldwide, particularly in industrialized countries. Insect-based ingredients are considered novel foods in Europe, which raises some concern regarding the food safety of these products. Gut emptying by starvation prior to killing is perceived as an effective practice in the reduction of the microbial load of insects but can lead to weight loss and consequently a profit reduction to the farmers. The purpose of this study was to evaluate the fat loss of crickets (Acheta domesticus) starved for 0h, 24h and 48h, and their corresponding microbial loads (total aerobic counts (TAC) and Enterobacteriaceae). Gram stains were also performed for the colony-forming units (CFU) from TAC. The effect of sex on the microbial numbers was assessed, having not been found significant differences (p=0.72 and p=0.46 for TAC and *Enterobacteriaceae*, respectively). TAC increased (p=0.002) by almost 1 log CFU/g in the 48h starvation group. Only the 24h starvation group showed a significant decrease (p=0.004) in *Enterobacteriaceae* counts of 1 log CFU/g. The Gram stains showed changes in the microbiological composition of samples collected at 24 and 48h. Grampositive cocci predominated at 24h but decreased at 48h (from 68 to 48%). Bacilli were only detected at 24h (8%). The fat content did not decrease significantly, neither at 24h (p=0.13 for males and p=0.13 for females) nor at 48h (p=0.57 and p=0.98 for males and females, respectively). Starvation for 24h was efficient in reducing the microbial load of raw crickets without significant fat loss. A longer starvation period promoted a higher microbial load, possibly due to modulation observed in the microbial diversity.

Keywords: Insects as food, food safety, starvation, hygiene indicators, lipid content.

Table of Contents

Internship report	1
Introduction	2
I Literature review	3
1. Food security	3
1.1. Food security challenges in the world	3
1.2. EU legislation regarding novel foods and edible insects	4
2. Insects as food	6
2.1. Consumption patterns worldwide	6
2.2. Consumers perceptions and acceptance	6
2.3. Environmental impact of mass-production	7
3. The house cricket (Acheta domesticus)	8
3.1. Life cycle and rearing conditions	8
3.2. Nutritional composition and organoleptic features	9
3.3. Fat body, fat and carbohydrates mobilization	12
4. Food safety aspects of Acheta domesticus	13
4.1. Microbiological hazards	13
4.2. Allergens, chemical and physical hazards	15
5. Good production practices to ensure a safe product	16
5.1. Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Point system	16
6. Processing technologies	17
II Objectives	18
III Materials and methods	19
1. Sample preparation	19
2. Sample collection	20
2.1. Evaluation of sex on microbial load	20
3. Microbiological analyses	21
3.1. Total aerobic counts at 30 ºC	21
3.2. Enterobacteriaceae counts	23
4. Fat quantification	
4.1. Sample preparation	23
4.2. Determination of total fat by Soxhlet extraction	24
IV Results	25
1. Evaluation of sex on the microbial load	

2. Effect of starvation on the microbial load and total fat content	
V Discussion	30
VI Conclusion	31
VII References	32
VIII Annexes	42
Annex I- Sample collection	42
	42
Annex II- Materials used	44

List of Figures

Figure 1. Life cycle of *Acheta domesticus*. Egg (1), nymph (2) and adult (3). Adapted from cricketcare.org (2020).

Figure 2. A- Hydrolysis unit "Hydrotec 8000"; B- Extraction unit "Soxtec 8000" (FOSS 2014).

Figure 3. Filters "Hydrocap" (Fisher Scienfitic 2020).

Figure 4. Mean values and SD of TAC at 30 °C (log CFU/g) of crickets after different periods of starvation.

Figure 5. Mean values of *Enterobacteriaceae* counts (log CFU/g) of crickets after different periods of starvation.

Figure 6. Fat content (g/kg DM) of female crickets after different periods of starvation.

Figure 7. Fat content (g/kg DM) of male crickets after different periods of starvation.

List of Tables

Table 1. Fat and protein composition (%DM and %fresh weight) of the house cricket in different stages of production according to various references.

Table 2. Mineral and vitamin composition (μ g/g) of the house cricket in various stages of development according to various references.

Table 3. Ingredient list of the feed.

Table 4. Results of the pilot study on the microbial load of crickets (*Acheta domesticus*) starved for 24 hours.

Table 5. Results of the total aerobic counts at 30 °C of crickets (*Acheta domesticus*) after different periods of starvation.

Table 6. Results of the Gram stains from the TAC plates of the 24 and 48h starvation groups.

Table 7. Results of the *Enterobacteriaceae* counts (log CFU/g) of crickets (*Acheta domesticus*) after starvation.

Table 8. Fat content of male and female crickets starved for 0h, 24h or 48 h.

List of Abbreviations

- **AKH-** Adipokinetic hormones
- **CCP** Critical control points
- DM- Dry matter
- EC- European Commission
- EFSA- European Food Safety Authority
- EU- European Union
- FAO- Food and Agriculture Organization
- FCR- Feed conversion ratio
- **GFP-** Good farming practices
- **GHG** Greenhouse gases
- GHP- Good hygiene practices
- **GMP** Good manufacturing practices
- HACCP- Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Points
- LD- Light and dark
- **MDG** Millennium Development Goals
- NMKL- Nordic Committee on Food Analysis
- RH- Relative humidity
- **SD** Standard Deviation
- **SDG-** Sustainable Development Goals
- TAC- Total aerobic counts
- **CFU-** Colony-Forming Unit
- VRBG- Violet Red Bile Glucose
- WHO- World Health Organization

Internship report

As part of the Integrated Master's Degree in Veterinary Medicine from the Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, University of Lisbon, I completed an internship at the Faculty of Veterinary Medicine and Animal Sciences- Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, SLU, at the department of Biomedical Sciences and Veterinary Public Health.

The internship had the duration of six months, starting on the 1st of October 2019 and ending on the 17th of March 2020.

My supervisor was Professor Ivar Vågsholm and my co-supervisor was Professor Maria João Fraqueza.

Along with Ivar Vågsholm, Anna Jansson, Erica Roman, Merko Vaga and Sofia Boqvist, I completed a study within the scope of food safety of the house cricket (*Acheta domesticus*) as food. The goal was to learn about food safety and the welfare of edible insects, in particular the house cricket. In addition, I learned about crickets' behavior and rearing conditions. The study included the rearing of crickets up until adulthood, as well as microbiological analyses which were performed by me in the microbiology laboratory, and fat analyses that

were performed by a laboratory technician.

During the length of the internship, I attended several seminars lectured by PhD student, namely:

- "Food safety hazards and risks in Cambodian meat value chain, with special emphasis on bacteria and AMR"- October 16th, 2019.
- "Exploring benzimidazole resistance in *Haemonchus contortus* by next generation sequencing and droplet digital PCR"- October 17th, 2019.
- "Improving sow welfare in group housing systems"- December 19th, 2019.
- "Crossing the line- Tracking small ruminant diseases in trade and across international borders in Zambia and Tanzania"- January 9th, 2020.
- "Models and scenarios for climate change"- January 15th, 2020.
- "The use of a box with an adjustable ceiling to afford safe prevention of too premature rising attempts during the post-anesthetic period", January 13th, 2020.

Due to the outbreak of the current COVID-19 pandemic, the internship was terminated two weeks before scheduled, as the predicted ending date was the 31st of March.

Introduction

For the past few decades, human population has been growing at an incredibly fast rate, and by 2050 it is estimated to come close to 10 billion (United Nations 2017). Facing this scenario, food security is thus becoming a challenge for humankind (Gahukar 2011) where undernourished people already constitute a high proportion of world population (FAO 2013). Earth resources are already being overly exploited (Halloran et al. 2018) and in order to provide food for an ever-growing population, food production will need to almost double (FAO 2013). The livestock sector is one of the most developed food industries and plays an important role in food security, accounting for 40 percent of agricultural gross domestic product. However, this sector is also responsible for a considerably negative environmental impact, being the biggest land user of all human activities (Steinfeld et al. 2006). Thus it has become imperative to find new innovative alternatives to production methods and novel food sources (van Huis 2015), aiming to secure food availability while producing more efficiently and consequently reducing the environmental impact (Tripathi et al. 2019).

Edible insects are perceived as an alternative source of protein for humans as well as for animals, and large-scale production has the potential to be environmentally friendlier when compared to other animal protein sources (Halloran et al. 2018; Sogari et al. 2019). However, although the consumption of insects is an ancient practice, predominantly in developing countries (van Huis et al. 2013), it is a novelty in most Western societies and food neophobia represents a challenge to the industry (Rumpold and Langen 2019). Moreover, being considered novel foods in the European Union (EU; European Comission 2018), knowledge regarding food safety of insects is still lacking (Garofalo et al. 2019) and so the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) has adopted a conservative approach towards their production and consumption (EFSA 2015). Despite the EU recommendations, some European countries such as Germany and the Netherlands have already started commercializing insects.

Currently, there are more than 2,000 species known to be safe for human consumption (Jongema 2017), but not all can adapt to captivity, hence not all are suitable for mass rearing (Olzer et al. 2019). The house cricket (*Acheta domesticus*) is considered to be one of the species with the biggest potential for production in the world (EFSA 2015) due to its relatively short life cycle, easy manipulation, high reproductive rate and resistance to diseases (Patton 1978). Furthermore, crickets are a great source of protein and unsaturated fats, as well as vitamins and minerals, whilst being considered a delicious food (Homann et al. 2017).

Cricket-based food products can be presented in various formats such as whole crickets, powders, pastes and oils (Dossey et al. 2016). Processed cricket products are usually made from the whole insect, including the gastrointestinal tract, which increases their microbial

load and may affect food quality and shelf-life, by the action of spoilage microbes, as well as food safety if pathogens are present. Therefore, adequate processing and storing methods must be applied (Klunder et al. 2012) and the producers can also apply a starvation period before killing with the aim of emptying the gut and thus reducing crickets' microbial load (FAO 2013; EFSA 2015; Megido et al. 2017).

Regarding food safety, crickets can present a health risk to consumers. Possible hazards are of chemical (heavy metals, mycotoxins, insects' toxins, veterinary drugs and contaminants) and microbiological origin (bacteria, viruses, parasites, fungi and prions), as well as allergens and environmental contaminants, like pesticides (EFSA 2015).

When facing stressful conditions such as starvation, crickets may respond with a series of behavioral and physiological adaptations, and the most common is entering diapause, a hormonally mediated process characterized by a decrease in metabolism (Zhang et al. 2019). Despite the attempt to maintain the body composition in the absence of food, crickets start using body reserves from the fat body, mostly glycogen and fat (Schooley et al. 2012). Starvation may induce significant weight loss and affect the crickets' nutritional composition, resulting in a reduction of profit to the producers.

This study aimed to evaluate the fat loss of starved crickets (*Acheta domesticus*) for different periods of time and their corresponding microbial loads. Total aerobic counts (TAC) at 30 °C and *Enterobacteriaceae* were the microbial indicators that were analyzed. Fat loss was assessed by determination of the total fat content.

I Literature review

1. Food security

1.1. Food security challenges in the world

Every year, human population increases by 83 million. The current population is over 7.6 billion and by 2050 it is expected to reach 9.8 billion (United Nations 2017). Even though approximately one third of the food produced for human consumption (1.3 billion tons per year) goes to waste (Varelas 2019), the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO) (FAO 2019) estimates that almost 820 million people mainly in developed countries are chronically undernourished, meaning that the number of hungry people in the world remains unacceptably high.

The World Food Summit (1996) on World Food Security defined food security as the status where "all people, at all times, have physical, social and economic access to sufficient, safe and nutritious food to meet their dietary needs and food preferences for an active and

healthy life". In 2015 the World Health Organization (WHO) published a new set of 17 goals, the Sustainable Development Goals (SDG), to substitute the Millennium Development Goals (MDG). These goals seek to fight poverty and hunger on a global scale, while promoting sustainable agriculture and adequate nutrition, ensuring availability of clean water, land, energy and combating climate changes and its impacts (WHO 2015).

With the increasing purchasing power, rapid economic growth and urbanization seen in developing countries, particularly in Asia, food preferences start to shift towards a more globalized diet. This often translates into a higher meat, fat and sugar consumption (Raheem et al. 2019). On the contrary, developed countries have been suffering a significant slowdown in meat consumption, as in the past decades high levels have already been reached (Wu et al. 2014).

In response to the increased demand for higher quality food products, food operators have been, for the past several decades, investing in more industrialized mass-production systems (King et al. 2017). The food industry is responsible for a considerable environmental impact, and the livestock sector is to blame the most (van Huis 2015), as it is accountable for 18% of total greenhouse gases (GHG) emissions (CO₂ equivalent), a higher share than the transport sector (Steinfeld et al. 2006; FAO 2013), and uses 80% of all agricultural land (Weindl et al. 2017). Along with many other factors contributing to the negative environmental impact of livestock, such as excessive water use, both for livestock and for livestock feed, the decrease in soil quality and the adverse effect on biodiversity (Tullo et al. 2019), are putting a strain on earth's resources. Thus, it is predicted that the production of animal-based foods will become insufficient to meet the demand worldwide (Wu et al. 2014).

Furthermore, instability in food prices and subsequent concerns over food security (Durst et al. 2010), environmental sustainability, health concerns and animal welfare are receiving a great deal of attention which forces the food industry to consider alternative food sources, especially protein (Durst et al. 2010; Van Huis 2016). Novel foods, such as insects, may thus play an important role in achieving the United Nations SDG (WHO 2015), by representing an eco-friendlier protein source since insects have higher conversion feed rates than other livestock (Varelas 2019).

1.2. EU legislation regarding novel foods and edible insects

The European Commission (EC) defines novel food as "food that had not been consumed to a significant degree by humans in the EU before 15 May 1997", and includes new foods or food ingredients, food products obtained by new technological processes and

foods that are part of the traditional diet of human populations outside the EU (European Comission 2019).

The new Regulation (EU) 2015/2283, applied from the 1st of January 2018, on novel foods came to replace Regulation (EC) No 258/97 and Regulation (EC) No 1852/2001 which ceased on the 31st of December 2017 (European Comission 2018).

Presently, insects are considered as novel foods and according to the new Regulation, in order for a new food, ingredient or production method to be approved by EC and be allowed to be sold in the EU, EFSA is requested to perform a risk assessment. This includes the evaluation of all hazards regarding human health and characterization of the food, based on the dossier delivered by the food business operator who requests authorization for their product. The characterization of the food product includes its origin, production methods, compositional analysis, including nutrients and their bioavailability and possible contaminants, known toxins and anti-nutrients. If the proposed novel food is known to be part of the traditional diet of human populations from countries outside the EU for at least 25 years, proving safe use, its authorization in EU markets should be facilitated. However, that does not automatically guarantee the approval of the product (European Comission 2015).

Novel foods from animal origin are much less common than those from plants (Belluco et al. 2017). Besides insects, other examples of approved novel animal-derived products are phosphatidylserine from fish phospholipids and krill oil (European Comission 2017).

The marketing of insects as food for humans in European countries is currently in debate and, since insects are not a traditional ingredient in Western diets, regulation on this matter is still unclear due to the lack of information available in terms of food safety (Raheem et al. 2019). Presently, since there are no specific regulations regarding the production of insects in Europe, the recommendations are an extrapolation of the general food production principles and thus Regulation (EC) No 178/2002 (the general food law principles and requirements) and Regulation (EC) No 852/2004 (food hygiene of foodstuffs) are applicable (van Huis 2019). Nonetheless, despite the recommendations of the EU, some member states such as the Netherlands, Belgium, United Kingdom, Finland and Denmark allow the production and selling of insects as food (Bugsolutely 2018). According to Regulation (EC) No 178/2002, food operators have the responsibility of ensuring that their products are safe for the consumers and so they must perform a risk analysis for each foodstuff or ingredient. Also, the label is required to include information about the common name of the insect, if necessary.

2. Insects as food

2.1. Consumption patterns worldwide

Insects have been included in human diets for thousands of years, whether as an emergency food, a habitual food or as a delicacy (Durst et al. 2010), and are consumed at all stages of development such as eggs, larvae, pupae and adults (Verkerk et al. 2007). Worldwide, eaten by approximately 2 billion people, mainly in Asia and Africa (Premalatha et al. 2011; van Huis et al. 2013), insects are an important source of protein, fat, minerals and vitamins (Durst et al. 2010). It is estimated that over 2000 species of insects are consumed by humans and in total, 2,111 species are considered edible (Jongema 2017). The most consumed species are from the orders Orthoptera (crickets, locusts and katydids), Hymenoptera (bees, wasps and ants), Coleoptera (weevils and longhorn beetles), Lepidoptera (butterflies and moths), Blattodea (termites) and Hemiptera (water bugs) (ANSES 2015).

Furthermore, the commercialization of insects, both harvested from nature and largescale rearing, acts as an important source of income for farmers, especially for local communities in developing countries (Durst et al. 2010).

Currently, one obstacle presented to the development of insect industries in developed countries is the low rate of acceptance by Western consumers (Belluco et al. 2017). Mostly for environmental reasons and with increased media coverage, this preconception is being revolutionized (Kauppi et al. 2019).

2.2. Consumers perceptions and acceptance

In Western countries insects have often been recognized as non-edible, percieved as unclean, repugnant and unsafe for consumption (Looy et al. 2014). However, with the approaching global food crisis, new food options have been brought to the table, and insects are now beginning to enter the food markets in these societies (La Barbera et al. 2018).

The biggest challenge presented to the insect industry in developed countries is the low acceptance by the consumer (Orsi et al. 2019). Many studies (Schösler et al. 2012; Vanhonacker et al. 2013; Hartmann et al. 2015; La Barbera et al. 2018; Onwezen et al. 2019; Van Thielen et al. 2019) have investigated the acceptance of insects as food. In general, it is expected that Western consumers will be more easily drawn to eating foods made from processed insects, in which their repulsive characteristics are not so apparent. Mass media counts as another factor infuencing consumers acceptance, since media coverage have always established a negative association to insects by creating or reinforcing fears and

phobias (Hartmann et al. 2015). This scenario is changing and social media are starting to engage in the promotion of entomophagy (Van Thielen et al. 2019).

The acceptance of a novel food is influenced by a combination of factors: the intrinsic traits of the food, the consumer's cultural and geographical environment and the consumer's beliefs and personality traits (Hartmann and Siegrist 2016). In the especific case of insects, acceptance relyies predominantely on emotional and cultural aspects, being disgust and neophobia the main resposible factors for rejection (Orsi et al. 2019). Food safety, on the other hand, is often taken for granted by Western consumers (Poortvliet et al. 2019) and it does not seem to be a decising factor (Hartmann et al. 2018).

Consumers that are concerned about health and environmental issues are found to be the most likely to accept the consumption of processed insect-based foods. Young men represent the group that best accept insects, and men in general are two times more willing to try it than women (Verbeke 2015; Orsi et al. 2019; Palmieri et al. 2019). In a study comparing Northern and Central Europe consumer's acceptance, the results show that consumers from Northern European countries are more accepting of entomophagy (Piha et al. 2018).

2.3. Environmental impact of mass-production

According to Regulation (EC) No 1069/2009, insects are considered as 'farmed animals', and compared to other conventional livestock production systems, their large scale production is considered to be a more sustainable alternative (Oonincx et al. 2010). Moreover, these production systems, when optimized, require low-tech and low-capital investment (FAO 2013). Insects consume considerably less water (Miglietta et al. 2015) and feed (Collavo and Paoletti 2005), require less space but similar amounts of energy (EFSA 2015), create less waste (van Huis 2013), have higher fertility rates (Durst et al. 2010), emit less GHGs and produce lower levels of pollutants like ammonia than other types of livestock (Oonincx et al. 2010).

Although insects are perceived as efficient recyclers of organic waste into nutritionally valuable proteins (DeFoliart 1975), Regulation (EC) No 767/2009 prohibites the use of certain substrates as feed which include urban, domestic or catering waste, manure and separated digestive tract of other animals. This may restrain the full potencial of insects as a more sustainable option (Lundy and Parrella 2015; Belluco et al. 2017).

Nonetheless, comparing the feed conversion ratio (FCR) of different animal proteins, insects have considerably lower FCR (1.7kg) compared to beef (10kg), pork (5kg) and chicken (2.5kg) (Collavo and Paoletti 2005). The carcass yield for chicken and pork is 55% and for beef is 40%. In contrast, as crickets can be eaten as whole, their edible fraction can go up to 80%

(Amy Zhong 2017). The fact that insects are poikilothermic is a large contributor to their low FCR, since they do not require expendure of energy on body temperature regulation (van Huis et al. 2013).

With the rising global population and the shift in diet patterns, by 2050 it is expected an increase of 80% in global agricultural GHG emissions from the food sector (Tilman and Clark 2014). Insects are of great interest when it comes to environmental sustainability due to their lower GHG and NH₃ emissions (Oonincx et al. 2010; Testa et al. 2017).

It is however note-worthy to state that the claimed environmental advantages of rearing insects, including crickets, is largely dependent on the feed offered and the conditions of production applied (Lundy and Parrella 2015).

3. The house cricket (Acheta domesticus)

3.1. Life cycle and rearing conditions

The house cricket is a convenient species to rear, especially due to their short life cycle, easy manipulation, high reproductive rate and immunity from diseases and parasites (Patton 1978).

A crickets' life cycle is comprised of three life cycle stages: egg, nymph and adult (Figure 1). The eggs incubate for 10 to 14 days after which crickets hatch as nymphs and suffer between 6 and 12 molts in a period of 6 to 8 weeks, after which they become adults. Adults can live for approximately 2 months. Males and females can start mating at 2 to 3 days old and oviposition starts at around day 9 of adult stage. In the beginning of adulthood, females lay on average 95 eggs per day, gradually decreasing the oviposition rate until death. During their lifetime, females can lay up to 3,000 eggs (Clifford and Woodring 1990; Hanboonsong and Durst 2014; Miech 2018).

Environmental factors like temperature, relative humidity (RH) and light and dark (LD) cycle can greatly influence crickets' development and growth. According to previous studies, the optimal rearing temperature is 26-32 °C but survival and development is possible between 25 °C and 35 °C (Busvine 1955; Clifford and Woodring 1990). RH can range from 40 and 70% (Weber et al. 1987; Booth and Kiddell 2007; Miech 2018) and various LD cycles have been applied such as 12:12h, 8:16h, 16:8h and 24:0h (Patton 1967; Patton 1978; Weber et al. 1987; Kaufman et al. 1989; Booth and Kiddell 2007). Overcrowding is also a preponderant factor since it can lead to higher mortality rates. Patton (1978) suggested a minimum area of 2.5 cm² per cricket.

Protein requirements for this species range from 20 to 30% (McFarlane 1964; Patton 1967; Sorjonen et al. 2019), carbohydrates from 32% to 47% and fat from 3.2% to 5.2% (Patton

1967). Vitamins and minerals are also crucial dietary components for crickets which require most of the B-group vitamins (Ritchot and McFarlane 1961), sodium, potassium, calcium (Mcfarlane 1991), among others.



Figure 1. Life cycle of Acheta domesticus. Egg (1), nymph (2) and adult (3). Adapted from cricketcare.org (2020).

3.2. Nutritional composition and organoleptic features

Insects are known to have a very complete nutrient profile while being a delicious food source (XiaoMing et al. 2010), most frequently recognized as a protein-rich and fat-rich ingredient (van Huis 2018).

Individuals from order Orthoptera have approximately 60% protein (in percentage of dry matter (DM)) (Churchward-Venne et al. 2017; von Hackewitz 2018) and the house cricket, in particular, has a protein content between 44 to 70% DM.

The body composition of house crickets, varies with sex and developmental stages (Finke 2002). Kulma et al. (2019) observed that males contained higher protein (66.3–69.6 vs 61.2–64.9%) and lower fat contents (12.9–16.1 vs 18.3–21.7%) than females. Table 1 shows the nutritional composition of the house cricket. Significant differences in the protein and fat contents, as well as in the mineral and vitamin composition (Table 2), can be atributed to the use of different extraction methods and to different feeds provided. The total protein content is usually extrapolated from the determination of nitrogenous compounds (Adámek et al. 2019) and chitin, a nitrogen-containing polysaccharide that constitutes the exosqueleton (Parajulee et al. 1993), is included in this fraction. This polysacharide is not digestible (Poelaert et al. 2016), therefore when determining the nitrogen content, the real protein value is overestimated (Churchward-Venne et al. 2017). Protein digestibility is also influenced by processing technologies, especially thermal treatments, and Adámek et al. (2019) found that after roasting the digestibility of mealworms (*Tenebrio molitor*) was higher compared to not applying any thermal treatment. Poelaert et al. (2016) obtained similar results and observed that mealworms had higher digestibility compared to house crickets.

Crickets are also a good source of minerals (Table 2) such as calcium, phosphurum, mangnesium, iron and zinc (Michaelsen et al. 2009; Finke 2015), and vitamins (Barker et al. 1998).

NUTRIENT COMPOSITION (%)									
	DN	Λ	Fresh	Weight					
Stage	Protein (%)	Fat (%)	Protein Fat (%) (%)		Reference				
	47.1	25.8	14.9	4.1	(Ayieko and Orinda 2020)				
	64.1	24.0			(Ramos-Elorduy Blásquez et al. 2012)				
	63.3	63.3 17.3			(Makkar et al. 2014)				
Adults			18.6	6.0	(Yhoung-aree 2010)				
			20.5	6.8	(Finke 2002)				
			20.1	5.06	(Payne et al. 2016a)				
			15.6	4.56	(Payne et al. 2016b)				
Cricket	44.2	25.5			(Montowska et al. 2019)				
Powder	70.6	17.7			(Bosch et al. 2014)				

Table 1. Fat and protein concentration (% DM and % fresh weight) of the house cricket in different stages of production according to various references.

	MINERAL AND VITAMIN COMPOSITION (µg/g)											
Stage	Na	Fe	Zn	Ca	Mg	Р	Vit A	Vit C	Vit D	Vit E	B12	Reference
	8502.3	51.8	21.79	3147.7		331.3	0.35			331.3		(Ayieko and Orinda 2020)
Adults (DM)		112.3	186.4	2100	800	7800	0.24	97.4		54.27		(Barker et al. 1998)
											0.174	(Finke and Oonincx 2017)
		19.3	67.1	410	300	3000						(Finke et al. 2020)
Adults	1520	54.6		1040			65.3	30				(Payne et al. 2016a)
weight)	1630	61.1	110	996	551	4960	0.144	30	6.4	22.6	0.0537	(Payne et al. 2016b)
	1340	19.3	67.1	407	337	2950	<0.3	30		3.2	0.0537	(Finke 2002)
Cricket powder	2860	47	160	1733	1130							(Montowska et al. 2019)

Table 2. Mineral and vitamin composition (μ g/g) of the house cricket in various stages of development according to various references.

3.3. Fat body, fat and carbohydrates mobilization

In insects, energy reserves are stored in the trophocytes, the main cells of the fat body. These cells are analogous to adipocytes in vertebrates but instead of only storing fat, the main forms of energy reserves in trophocytes are glycogen and fat, mostly triglycerides (Schooley et al. 2012). The fat body is a tissue situated in the hemocoel surrounding the organs and is of great importance in the insect's life. Besides fat and carbohydrates storage and metabolism, it also has other metabolic functions - it is responsible for protein synthesis and amino acid and nitrogen metabolism (Oliveira and Cruz-Landim 2006). For its functions, the fat body is considered as equivalent to both adipose tissue and liver in vertebrates (Canavoso et al. 2001).

In order for the fat body to be involved in these metabolic pathways, it must be able to receive signaling from other organs, which is mostly achieved via hormonal regulation. The adipokinetic hormones (AKH) are synthesized and released from the *corpus cardiacum* and are responsible for the mobilization of energy from the fat body in occasions of higher energy demands such as reproduction, starvation and stress (Arrese and Soulages 2010; Mochanová et al. 2018).

The AKH responses to these factors can vary with the insect species (Arrese and Soulages 2010). In turn, octopamine, the invertebrate analogue of dopamine, acts as a neurotransmitter, modulating the release of AKH (Meyer-Fernandes et al. 2000). For *Acheta domesticus*, Woodring et al. (1989) reported that the hyperlipidemic effect in response of handling was negligible, but starvation for 48h lowered the blood lipid level (from 21.2 ± 1.6 mg/ml in fed crickets to 17.1 ± 1.2 mg/ml).

Besides glycogen, trehalose, a disaccharide consisting of two monomers of glucose, is also present in the hemolymph as the main sugar in insects. Alternative sources of trehalose are glycogen breakdown from the fat body and gluconeogenesis. Hemolymph sugars are used as energy sources during starvation (Becker et al. 1996; Thompson 2003).

3.3.1. Stress response to starvation

Food availability is a dynamic factor of most habitats (Johnson and White 2009). Starvation stress leads to a series of adaptations, including behavioral and physiological changes. When starvation occurs in nature, crickets can alter their behavior by entering diapause (a decrease in the metabolic rate), enduring cannibalism and even migrating. In captivity however, migration is not possible, thus leaving diapause and cannibalism to be the most relevant adaptations (Zhang et al. 2019).

During diapause, insects rely mostly on their fat reserves, but also on other stored energy sources, to maintain homeostasis (Hahn and Denlinger 2007). Trehalose is readily accessible in the hemolymph, being the first source of energy used by the starved insect. Glycogen stored in the fat body is then converted into trehalose and released into the hemolymph, under the control of AKH. Fat reserves are the most important energy resource in long term starvation (Mariano et al. 2009; Zhang et al. 2017; Yamada et al. 2018; Jiang et al. 2019; Zhang et al. 2019).

Starvation induces an initial increase in physical activity as a strategy to search for food. Longer periods of starvation lead to decreased levels of activity, including the reduction or pausing of reproduction. This adaptative behavior is intended to conserve energy and enable survival. In addition, starvation can augment the tendency for cannibalism, described as intraspecific predation, but food shortage is not an obligatory condition for this behavior. Other factors contributing to the occurrence of cannibalism are overcrowding and size differences between predator and prey (Fox 1975; Scharf 2016).

4. Food safety aspects of Acheta domesticus

Despite the well-recognized benefits of entomophagy, mass-reared house crickets can also pose a health risk to the consumers. Like for other farmed species, the control of microbiological (bacteria, viruses, parasites, fungi, prions), and chemical hazards (heavy metals, toxins, veterinary drugs, hormones) is dependent on the implementation of good hygiene practices (GHP), good manufacturing practices (GMP) and good farming practices (GFP) (Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2019). Hazards can be introduced during all stages of production including rearing, growth, harvesting and processing as well as in the feed, which can also be a source of environmental contaminants (EFSA 2015).

4.1. Microbiological hazards

Insects are phylogenetically very different from mammals, thus pathogenic agents in insects are usually not pathogenic to animals and humans. Insects' microbiota comprises commensal intestinal microbiota and those on their surface, the latter acquired during primary production, processing and storage (ANSES 2015).

High counts of total viable bacteria and *Enterobacteriaceae* have been reported on fresh crickets (Klunder et al. 2012) but after processing, such as freezing, freeze-drying or boiling the microbial load is substantially reduced (Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2019). Important food pathogens like *Salmonella* spp. and *Escherichia coli* have been identified but not *Listeria*

monocytogenes (Van Der Fels-Klerx et al. 2018). Other documented species include *Yersinia* spp., *Citrobacter* spp., *Fusobacterium* spp., *Campylobacter* spp. and *Bacteroides* spp. In a study evaluating the microbiota of ready-to-eat crickets, Milanovic et al. (2019) detected by DNA extraction and sequencing, *Clostridium* spp. and *Staphylococcus* spp.. *Clostridium* spp. is a family of spore-forming bacteria with pathogenic potential due to their resistance to thermal treatments and ability to produce toxins. Important species of this genus include *C. botulinum*, *C. difficile* and *C. perfringens. Bacillus cereus*, another sporulating bacteria, was also identified in the house cricket (Fasolato et al. 2018).

Viral infections in crickets can mean considerable production losses for the farmers due to high mortality rates. The most important pathogenic viruses in crickets are cricket paralysis virus (Dicistroviridae) and cricket densovirus (Parvoviridae). Although these viruses' families include pathogens to humans, there is evidence that they cannot replicate in human cells. Arboviruses (viruses that replicate in invertebrates and are capable of infecting vertebrates), as well as food-borne viruses such as norovirus, hepatitis A and E viruses, have not been reported in crickets. Crickets can, however, act as mechanical vectors for human viruses when contaminated during production or processing and GHP constitute the most effective preventive measure (EFSA 2015; Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2018; Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2019).

Fungal species can affect crickets in both primary production and in the final product. During their life cycle, crickets can be infected by fungi, yeasts and molds, leading to higher mortality rates. Edible crickets can also be contaminated by mycotoxin-producing fungi *Aspergillus* spp., *Penincilium* spp. and *Fusarium* spp., which pose a risk to human health. Mycotoxins are exceedingly difficult to eliminate from foods and feeds and are resistant to heat treatments. Moreover, high counts for yeast and molds in insect-based foods can compromise food quality by promoting fast deterioration (Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2018; Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2019).

Parasites pathogenic to humans have not been reported in crickets (Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2018). There is however evidence suggesting that crickets can act as intermediate hosts for *Abbreviata antartica*, a nematode pathogenic to lizards. This parasite could infect humans, although further research is needed to assess the pathogenicity to humans (King et al. 2013). Nevertheless, potential parasites in crickets can easily be destroyed by thermal treatment, either heating or freezing, making parasites a low risk hazard in this species (Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2019).

Another concerning hazard category in foods of animal origin is prions. Insects do not encode prion proteins but can act as mechanical vectors due to the high stability of prions in the environment, which can remain infective after ingestion by insects (Finke et al. 2015). Hence, the feed provided to mass-reared crickets must comply with Annex III of Regulation (EC) No 767/2009 listing prohibited feed materials and Regulation (EU) No 1148/2014 laying down rules for the prevention, control and eradication of certain transmissible spongiform encephalopathies.

4.1.1. Total Aerobic Counts and Enterobacteriaceae

Currently, there are no specific hygiene criteria concerning food safety of edible insects in the EU (Megido et al. 2017; Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2019). Thus, it has been suggested the use of the same hygiene indicators for other foodstuffs containing animal protein (Grabowski and Klein 2017; Vandeweyer et al. 2017), such as TAC and *Enterobacteriaceae* counts (European Comission 2005). *Enterobacteriaceae* are usually an indicator of fecal contamination but in crickets they are originated from the gastrointestinal tract and, even though some measures like fasting for 24 to 48 hours before killing can be applied (Kooh et al. 2000; Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2019), reducing the microbial load to acceptable values is a challenge (Grabowski and Klein 2017). Although the presence of non-pathogenic microorganisms in edible insects is acceptable, high log CFU/g values accelerate deterioration, therefore reducing the shelf-life of the product (Klunder et al. 2012).

In this study, these hygiene indicators were analyzed with the intent of evaluating the efficacy of starvation on reducing the microbial load of frozen house crickets without any other processing step.

4.2. Allergens, chemical and physical hazards

Allergic reactions to crickets are considered rare and mild when compared to other allergies (Pener 2016). Arginine kinase, an ATP phosphotransferase found in invertebrates (Downs et al. 2016) acts as the most relevant allergen in crickets. Other allergens include hexamerin B1, a storage and transport protein (Goodman and Cusson 2012) and glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (EFSA 2015). Crickets' allergens can also present cross reactivity with allergens from other species like shrimps (Srinroch et al. 2015) and locusts. Allergies to crickets are usually induced by inhalation or contact but can also be due to ingestion and may cause asthma and rhino-conjunctivitis, dermatitis and angioedema (EFSA 2015; Pener 2016).

Since crickets do not produce natural toxins nor do they have reported antinutritive compounds, chemical hazards in this species derive from the environment and feed. Bioaccumulation of pesticides (organophosphorus pirimiphos-methyl), organic pollutants (dioxins, organochloride compounds, flame retardants and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons)

and heavy metals (cadmium, mercury and arsenic) can occur (Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2018; Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2019). Hence, in mass-production farms, the feed and housing material must be carefully selected and monitored. Likewise, veterinary drugs ought to be used with prudence (ANSES 2015).

Regarding physical hazards, some parts of the cricket's body like the wings and legs, may cause intestinal constipation (FAO 2013). During production and processing, the product can also become contaminated by foreign bodies (ANSES 2015). Physical hazards, however, are ranked as low risk since adequate measures during processing and commercialization (appropriate product labelling) can be applied in order to reduce the risk (Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2018).

5. Good production practices to ensure a safe product

The insect production sector can grossly be divided into two stages: primary production and processing. The primary production generally includes (1) feeding of insects with selected substrates, (2) growth phase, (3) harvesting and (4) pre-treatment. Feeding of insects must be in accordance with Regulation (EC) No 183/2005 on feed hygiene, and GMP are advisable to reduce the risk of feed contamination. During the growth phase, four factors are of high importance to avoid contamination by microorganisms and chemicals which are greatly dependent on the species reared: temperature, humidity, ventilation, and adequate enclosure facilities. During harvesting, workers must guarantee the complete separation of insects from the substrate and feces, as these can act as a source of spoilage microbiota, as well as dead animals or foreign bodies. Pre-treatment refers to the step prior to killing and processing. Chilling is the commonly preferred method as a way of immobilizing the animals and therefore facilitate storing and transport (van Huis 2019).

Killing is accomplished by applying a thermal treatment, either very high or very low temperatures. When blanching is applied, which refers to the dipping of the insects in hot water, the water used is a possible source of contamination by spore-forming bacteria, hence the importance of monitoring and properly treating the water (van Huis 2019). After killing, various processing technologies, further described in section 6, may be employed with different purposes (van Huis 2019).

5.1. Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Point system

The Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Points (HACCP) system was developed to identify hazards (biological, chemical, and physical) during the production of foods and

implement control measures to guarantee their safety. Prior to the implementation of HACCP, a series of pre-requirements must be assured, such as GHP, GMP, GFP, facility design and pest control (WHO and FAO 2009; FAO 2014). This system is intended to prevent defects and irregularities based on evidenced health risks for each foodstuff, through the monitorization of various parameters, including critical control points (CCP) along the production chain. Corrective measures are applied whenever a deviation from the critical limits defined for a CCP is detected (Blaauboer et al. 2016; Jo and Lee 2016; Marshall et al. 2016).

The implementation of HACCP is not obligatory in primary production of foodstuffs, including insect production, but according to Regulation (EC) No 852/2004, it is of the producers' interest to establish an HACCP plan, since this is a systematic and science based system designed to reach higher standards of food safety (WHO and FAO 2009). Consumer confidence is increasingly dependent on food safety, especially in the case of insects, since they belong to a new group of animal products. Hence HACCP is key to ensure edible insects are produced under high safety standards (van Huis 2019).

Despite the vast amount of literature regarding food safety of edible insects, concrete information concerning specific hazards is still lacking. This constitutes a limitation to the execution of a hazard analysis by the HACCP team (Fraqueza and Patarata 2017).

6. Processing technologies

Processing is critical in some food industries, since it destroys potential hazards like pathogenic agents, as well as spoilage organisms, therefore extending the products' shelf life. It can also improve the palatability and visual presentation, making it more appealing to the consumer (Dossey et al. 2016). Killing is the first processing step of edible insects. The most common methods are freeze-drying, sun-drying and boiling (Baiano 2020). After killing, conservation and storage of insect-based foods can be achieved by the maintenance of low temperatures (freezing) and low water percentage (drying by lyophilization or roasting), the addition of chemical preservatives or by the use of modified atmosphere packaging (Dossey et al. 2016; Marshall et al. 2016).

Insects are commonly eaten whole and popular cooking methods include steaming, boiling, roasting, toasting, frying, smoking, drying and stewing (Marshall et al. 2016; Nyangena et al. 2020). Other forms of presentation are powders and pastes, as well as extracts like protein, fat or chitin, which can be incorporated as ingredients in other processed foods (Klunder et al. 2012; Melgar-Lalanne et al. 2019).

Despite their nutritional value, insects offered whole are often rejected by the westerner consumer. To solve this problematic the industry is betting farther on foods that incorporate

ingredients originated from insects. Some examples include biscuits, breads, protein powders and bars, fermented foods and burgers (Kewuyemi et al. 2020; Mishyna et al. 2020).

II Objectives

The main purpose of this study was to evaluate the effect of starvation on the microbial load and fat content of the house cricket.

III Materials and methods

1. Sample preparation

In September 2017, wild crickets (*Acheta domesticus*) were caught in their natural habitat near Uppsala and reared in a laboratory at the Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences under climate-controlled conditions. Controlled breeding was applied to promote genetic variability, where males and females from different groups were coupled for every new generation.

For this study, breeding was achieved by mixing selected adult crickets (males and females) in plastic boxes (16.5W x 14D x 14H cm) with small cups filled with humid sand for oviposition. Mating occurred for a period of 3 days, after which the sand cups were removed and incubated at 32 °C in darkness. After 10 to 12 days of incubation, the sand cups with newly hatched crickets were transferred to new plastic boxes, where they were reared for the experiment. The breeding stage took place between the 4th and the 27th of October. In total, 22 females and 13 males were used for breeding and the resultant colony was composed of about 500 to 600 individuals.

During the growth phase, the crickets were housed in plastic boxes (16.5W x 14D x 14H cm and 28W x 20D x 28H cm) adapted to fit a thin steel net in one of the sides to enable ventilation, which were enriched with hiding units made of black water piping tubes (L6 x Ø 2.5 cm) (Vaga et al. 2018) and straws (L5 x Ø 0.53 cm and L5 x Ø 0.8 cm). The room was kept at controlled temperature of 30 ± 1 °C and relative humidity of 45-55% with a 12h lighting regime. Feed was provided *ad libitum* and consisted of a pelleted feed mixture with the composition shown in Table 3. Water was given in plastic tubes (L10 x Ø 1.2 cm) that were refilled every 5 to 10 days. The nymphalid stage lasted about 8 weeks.

FEED INGREDIENTS (G/KG DM)						
Oat bran	296					
Wheat bran	308					
Wheat meal (kernels)	224					
Premix vaga ¹	4					
Rapeseed meal ²	150					
Limestone	18					

Table 3. Ingredient list of the feed.¹ Vitamin mixture.² ExPro-00SF from AKA Ltd. (Malmö, Sweden).

2. Sample collection

In this experiment, three groups of crickets were compared: a control group fed *ad libitum* that was euthanized by freezing at -20 °C at the start of the experiment, and a second and third group initially fed the same diet but starved for 24h and 48h. Crickets from the two study groups were euthanized immediately after completion of the experiment as described above. In order to monitor mortality and cannibalism during starvation, crickets were separated in small plastic boxes (11W x 7.5D x 4H cm and 12.5W x 12.5D x 5H cm), one male and one female in each, without food. Only water and shelter tubes were provided.

Starvation was executed at two different times, that is, the first group was starved for 24h and two weeks later the second group was starved for 48h. This allowed the remaining crickets to become adults. The separation of crickets was always done at the same time, from 7 to 8 am and euthanasia by freezing at 8 am. Each group was composed of 100 crickets, 50 females and 50 males, which were separated in 50 small boxes for starvation. The control group was not separated, having been immediately euthanized by freezing at -20 °C.

Simultaneously, a behavioral study was conducted with crickets from the same family. The purpose of this study was to quantify glycogen of starved crickets. The same separation method was applied for two other groups of crickets (24h and 48h starvation), and a control group (no starvation) was also included. Each group was composed of 48 crickets, separated in 24 small plastic boxes (11W x 7.5D x 4H cm and 12.5W x 12.5D x 5H cm). In each group, 8 boxes (12.5W x 12.5D x 5H cm) were filmed separately for 8 minutes. Euthanasia was done by freezing at -80 °C. Both studies were conducted at the same time.

After 24h in the freezer, the samples were separated in plastic bags, according to their intent: microbiological analysis, fat and glycogen quantification. For microbiological analysis there were 8 replicates per group, each sample containing between 7 and 9 crickets, both females and males. For fat quantification, 3 replicates with 6 crickets each were made for each sex. The analysis and results of glycogen quantification and behavior observation are outside the scope of this thesis.

2.1. Evaluation of sex on microbial load

To assess whether there is a significant effect of sex on the microbial load of starved crickets, a pilot study was conducted. Crickets were starved for 24h and euthanized by freezing at -20 °C. 3 replicates of each sex (a pool of 10 crickets each) were analyzed for Total Aerobic Counts (TAC) and *Enterobacteriaceae*. The weight of the samples varied between 2.46 g and 5.07 g. For each sample, whole adult crickets without prior processing/treatment were crushed

with a mortar and homogenized with buffered peptone water (BPW) (1:9) in a Stomacher (easyMIX Lab Blender, AESChemunex, Weber Scientific, Hamilton, NJ) for 2 min. Serial dilutions were performed according to Nordic Committee on Food Analysis (NMKL) method nr. 86, 5th edition 2013 for TAC (equivalent to ISO 4833-1:2013) and NMKL method nr. 144, 3rd edition 2005 for *Enterobacteriaceae* (equivalent to ISO 21528-2:2017).

The data were analysed on Microsoft Office Excel for Windows where an independent t-test was done to calculate the statistical significance of sex on the microbial load (p=0.05), using the log CFU/g values of TAC and *Enterobacteriaceae* counts.

3. Microbiological analyses

The samples were taken out of the freezer 30 min before starting the analyses, to defrost. They were further transferred to a Stomacher bag and crushed with a mortar. After weighing (weights were between 1.96 g and 3.58 g), the crushed material was suspended in sterile buffered peptone water (1:9) and homogenized in a Stomacher for 2 min. Tenfold dilution series were prepared using a Dilicup (Dilushaker III Digital 6 rows LED 21).

3.1. Total aerobic counts at 30 °C

From the previous serial dilutions, 1ml aliquots of dilutions 10^{-5} to 10^{-9} were pour-plated into standard plate count agar (Oxoid, Basingstoke, UK) and homogenized. A thin overlayer of the same medium was added after solidification. The plates were incubated at 30 ± 1 °C for 72±6h. After the incubation period, the plates with 25 to 250 colonies were counted using a colony counter (BZG 30, Gerber Instruments, Switzerland). The results were expressed in log CFU/g. The methodology used was according to the NMKL method nr. 86, 5th edition 2013, equivalent to ISO 4833-1:2013.

3.1.1. Gram staining

With the intend of characterizing the bacterial communities present in the cricket samples, Gram stains were completed for isolates from the groups 24h and 48h. For practical reasons, no Gram stains were done for the control group. From 5 out of the 8 samples inoculated for TAC, 5 colonies were sub-cultured on blood-agar plates (SVA, National Veterinary Institute), a non-selective enrichment medium, and incubated at 30 °C for 20h \pm 2h. In total, 25 colonies were analyzed for each group. After the incubation period, a Gram stain

was done. Observation of the Gram-stained slides was made with a light microscope on the 100x objective lens (Leitz).

3.2. Enterobacteriaceae counts

The enumeration of *Enterobacteriaceae* was executed according to the NMKL method nr. 144, 3^{rd} edition 2005, equivalent to ISO 21528-2:2017. From the serial dilutions, 1 ml aliquots of dilutions 10^{-4} to 10^{-7} were cultured by pour-plating in Violet Red Bile Glucose (VRBG) medium (Becton, Dickson and Company, Sparks Glencoe, USA) and homogenized. A thin overlayer of the same medium was added after solidification. The plates were incubated at 37 °C for 24h ± 3h. The colonies were then enumerated in the plates that had between 15 and 150 colonies.

For biochemical confirmation, 5 colonies from each plate were sub-cultured on bloodagar medium and subjected to oxidase reaction test (Becton, Dickinson and Company, Sparks, USA), after incubation at 37 ± 1 °C for $24 \pm 3h$.

The data were statistically evaluated on Microsoft Office Excel for Windows using a Wilcoxon Signed Rank test with a significance level of 5%.

4. Fat quantification

4.1. Sample preparation

To quantify the fat content of the crickets being studied, the samples were freeze-dried after the individuals having been cut transversally in 3 or 4 pieces and weighed in an analytical 4 decimal place balance. The samples were then frozen at -80 °C and later grinded with a mortar. To keep the samples frozen, the mortar was used inside a thermal box with dry ice during grinding. Between samples, the mortar was cleaned with ethanol to remove fat residues of the previous sample.

Initially, it was planned that each group were to have 6 replicates of 3 individuals for each sex. However, after freeze-drying, the mean sample weight was 0.3988g. Hence, in order to reduce the error associated with an insufficient sample weight, the samples were paired two by two, being tested in total 3 replicates of 6 individuals.

4.2. Determination of total fat by Soxhlet extraction

The determination of the total fat was executed by Soxhlet extraction using Soxtec/Hydrotec[™] 8000 Total Fat Solution (FOSS, Denmark), consisting of a hydrolysis unit "Hydrotec 8000" (Figure 2A), an extraction unit "Soxtec 8000" (Figure 2B) and patented filters "Hydrocaps" (Figure 3). The hydrolysis unit allows the hydrolysis of 12 samples at a time while the extraction unit only allows 6.





Figure 2. A- Hydrolysis unit "Hydrotec 8000"; B- Extraction unit "Soxtec 8000" (FOSS 2014).



Figure 3. Filters "Hydrocap" (Fisher Scienfitic 2020).

Before performing the analyses, samples were left at room temperature. One hour prior to hydrolysis, 6 extraction cups were dried for 1h at 103 °C which were then cooled in a desiccator. The samples were weighed in an analytical 4 decimal place balance into the hydrocaps. These were put in the beaker of the hydrolysis unit which was automatically filled with hydrochloric acid 3 M (HCI) and boiled for 2h. The hydrolysis step was intended to separate fat from other components of the sample. After hydrolysis was completed, the hydrocaps were removed from the beaker. The hydrolyzed samples were covered with a layer of cotton to remove any residue of acid and put in an oven at 60 °C overnight.

For the extraction step, the hydrocaps, as well as the extraction cups were attached to the extraction unit and the cups were filled with solvent (petroleum ether) using an external solvent dispenser attached to the system. Extraction was performed at 90 °C and consisted of three steps: boiling (20 min), rinsing (40 min) and solvent recovery (8 min). Finalized this stage, the extraction cups were dried at 103 °C for 30 min and then put in a desiccator for cooling until room temperature. Finally, the ups were weighted.

The results were obtained using the following equation:

Fat $(g/kg DM) = 100 \times (V_2 - V_1) / \text{sample weight } (g)$

 V_1 = Weight of empty cup (g)

 V_2 = Weight of empty cup + extracted fat (g)

For total fat content, the statistical analysis was performed in R using a factorial analysis of variance (ANOVA) and Tukey's post-hoc analyses with a significance level of 5%.

IV Results

1. Evaluation of sex on the microbial load

For the pilot study, Table 4 shows the log CFU/g values of *Enterobacteriaceae* and TAC at 30 °C in male and female individuals of *Acheta domesticus* starved for 24 hours. The mean values for *Enterobacteriaceae* in female crickets was 6.5 log CFU/g and in males was 6.8 log CFU/g. The mean TAC values in females and males were 7.8 log CFU/g and 7.6 log CFU/g for females and males, respectively. The results show that there was no significant difference on the microbial load of female and male crickets. For this reason, the samples used for microbiological analyses in the experiment comprised both females and males.

TOTAL AEROBIC (log	COUNTS CFU/g)	AT 30 ⁰C	ENTEROBA (log	A <i>CTERIACI</i> CFU/g)	EAE
Sample (n = 10)	Female	Male	Sample (n = 10)	Female	Male
1	8.4	7.8	1	6.7	6.2
2	7.7	7.8	2	6.3	7.5
3	7.2	7.3	3	6.4	6.7
MEAN (±SD)	6.5±0.2	6.8±0.7	MEAN (±SD)	7.8±0.6	7.6±0.3

Table 4. Results of the pilot study on the microbial load of crickets (Acheta domesticus) starved for 24 hours.

2. Effect of starvation on the microbial load and total fat content

Based on the results of the pilot study, the samples used for the determination of TAC at 30 °C as well as *Enterobacteriaceae* were composed of both male and female individuals, each sample being a pool of 7 to 8 crickets (Table 5). As presented in Table 5 and illustrated in Figure 4, the starvation groups had crescent mean TAC values over time: 7.3 log CFU/g at 0h (T0), 7.8 log CFU/g at 24h (T24) and at 48 (T48) 8.2 log CFU/g.

TOTAL AEROBIC COUNTS AT 30 °C (LOG CFU/G)								
Sample	n T0	то	n T24	T24	n T48	T48		
1	8	7.5	8	7.5	7	7.9		
2	8	7.4	8	8.9	7	8		
3	8	7.1	8	7.4	7	8		
4	8	7	8	7.8	7	7.8		
5	8	7.6	8	7.8	7	7.7		
6	8	7.2	8	6.8	7	8.3		
7	8	7.8	8	7.7	7	8.8		
8	9	6.8	8	8.2	7	8.7		
MEAN±SD		7.3±0.3		7.8±0.6		8.2±0.4		

Table 5. Results of the total aerobic counts at 30 °C (log CFU/g) of crickets (Acheta domesticus) after different periods of starvation.



Figure 4. Mean values and SD of TAC at 30 °C (log CFU/g) of crickets after different periods of starvation.

In Table 6 is presented the colony composition of the TAC plates in the 24h and 48h starvation groups, in percentage (%) of each cell type. There was a variation between the 24h and the 48h groups, having been registered a decrease in Gram-positive cocci (from 68 to 48%) and an increase in Gram-negative cocci (from 24 to 48%). Bacilliform colonies were not detected in the 48h groups but were present in small numbers (8%) in the 24h group.

GRAM STAIN								
Gram reaction and cell morphology	24h (%)	48h (%)						
Gram-positive bacilli	4	0						
Gram-negative bacilli	4	0						
Gram-positive cocci	68	48						
Gram-negative cocci	24	48						
Fungi	0	4						

Table 6. Results of the Gram stains from the TAC plates of the 24 and 48h starvation groups. In total, 25 isolates were tested for each group.

In Table 7 are listed the samples included in each group (T0- 0h; T24- 24h; T48- 48h), with the corresponding *Enterobacteriaceae* values, mean and standard deviation (SD). As it can be observed in Figure 5, the *Enterobacteriaceae* counts did not suffer a linear decline over time with starvation, having been observed a decrease between 0h and 24h of starvation (from 6.2 to 5.2 log CFU/g) but similar values for the 0 and 48h groups (6.2 to 6.1 log CFU/g).

ENTEROBACTERIACEAE COUNTS (LOG CFU/G)								
Sample	n T0	T0	n T24	T24	n T48	T48		
1	8	6.2	8	5.2	7	6.3		
2	8	5.5	8	4.7	7	5.9		
3	8	6.3	8	5.7	7	4		
4	8	6.6	8	5.5	7	5.6		
5	8	5.8	8	5.8	7	5.5		
6	8	6.3	8	5.9	7	5		
7	8	6.5	8	4.2	7	8.5		
8	9	6.1	8	4.7	7	7.9		
MEAN±SD		6.2±0.3		5.2±0.6		6.1±1.4		

Table 7. Results of the Enterobacteriaceae counts (log CFU/g) of crickets (Acheta domesticus) after starvation.



Figure 5. Mean values and SD of Enterobacteriaceae counts (log CFU/g) of crickets after different periods of starvation.

As shown in Table 8, there was a total of 3 samples for each group of crickets (T0- 0h; T24- 24h; T48- 48h) used to evaluate the fat content, and for each sex, with the corresponding fat contents (g/kg DM), means and SD. Figure 6 and Figure 7 illustrate the mean values and SD of the fat contents obtained for females and males, respectively. The results show a similar pattern for both sexes. When submitted to a starvation period of 24h, crickets had a reduced fat content, from 384.2 to 322.6 g/kg DM in males, and from 329.3 to 280.9 g/kg DM in females. With a starvation period of 48h, the fat content was reduced in males (384.2 to 355.9 g/kg DM) but slightly increased in females (329.3 to 333.3 g/kg DM).

FAT CONTENT (G/KG DM)									
	Mal	es			Fema	ales			
Sample (n=6)	ТО	T24	T48	Sample (n=6)	ТО	T24	T48		
1	422.3	342.6	364.3	1	302.3	292.9	333.3		
2	395.1	288.7	369.9	2	355.7	284	366.9		
3	335.2	336.5	333.3	3	329.8	265.6	299.7		
MEAN± SD	384.2± 36.4	322.6± 24.1	355.9± 16.1	MEAN± SD	329.3± 21.8	280.9± 11.4	333.3± 27.4		

Table 8. Fat content (g/Kg DM) of male and female crickets starved for 0h, 24h and 48 h.



Figure 6. Fat content (g/kg DM) of female crickets after different periods of starvation.



Figure 7. Fat content (g/kg DM) of male crickets after different periods of starvation.

V Discussion

In this study, no sex related differences were found for either TAC (p=0.72) nor *Enterobacteriaceae* (p=0.46). The results show a significant increase in TAC after 48h of starvation (p=0.002), not like after 24h (p=0.08). *Enterobacteriaceae* counts decreased after 24h of starvation (p=0.004) but not after 48h (p=0.5). Similarly to the findings of Wynants et al. (2017) in *Tenebrio molitor*, TAC in the house cricket were not significantly reduced with starvation after 24 and 48 hours. Likewise, Dillon and Charnley (2002) found a "larger population of bacteria" after starvation in locusts (order Orthoptera).

Evaluation of the Gram stains suggests an alteration of the microbial communities between 24 and 48h of starvation. For practical reasons, no Gram stains were analyzed at 0 hours. There is a predominance of Gram-positive cocci at 24h (68%) and at 48h, Gram-positive cocci values equal Gram-negative cocci (48%). Bacilli were observed in crickets starved for 24h (4% Gram-positive and 4% Gram-negative) but not for 48h.

Another study where the same rearing conditions of the present were used (including the feed composition), showed that the predominant phyla of crickets were Proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes (Gram negative) and Firmicutes (Gram positive) However, no fasting period was applied to the crickets (Fernandez-Cassi et al. 2020).

Starvation did not significantly reduce the total fat content of both males (p= 0.13 for 24h and p= 0.57 for 48h) and females (p= 0.13 for 24h and p= 0.98 for 48h). However, significant sex differences were observed overall, regarding the fat content of crickets (p=0.01), showing a higher fat content in males. These results are conflicting with the ones of Kulma et al. (2019), where females were found to have higher total fat content. The sex dependent variation of the fat content could eventually be explained by the variation in body composition that occurs with age, showed by Lipsitz and McFarlane (1971), since the exact age of the crickets used in this study was not thoroughly monitored. However, crickets were collected for analysis within 2-7 days after the last molt at adult stage but presented with different ages since the nymphalid stage differed between groups. Moreover, the small number of samples allowed a greater variation of the results, thus failing to detect smaller differences. Additionally, grinding after freeze-drying acted as a source of error since the weights of the samples were relatively small and some fat was lost during this step (Prost and Wrebiakowsi 1972).

VI Conclusion

This research aimed to find a correlation between starvation, microbial load, and fat content of edible crickets. The conclusions of the study are:

- *Enterobacteriaceae* counts were reduced significantly with a starvation period of 24h, while starvation for 24h or 48h did not reduce TAC nor fat.
- The microbial load of crickets did not vary with sex.

Hence, starving edible crickets for 24h prior to slaughter will reduce the *Enterobacteriaceae* counts without significant fat loss, although longer starvation periods do not appear to be beneficial.

For future research, the age of the animals used should be more homogeneous, as in this study crickets with different ages were used in the trials. Considering these new findings, insect farmers should consider whether or not to apply a starvation period, seeing as the outcome is limited. Ultimately, further research on the impact of facility materials, rearing methods, hygiene practices and feed on the microbiome of insects is needed in order to produce safe foods in the insect industry.

VII References

Adámek M, Mlček J, Adámková A, Borkovcová M, Bednářová M, Juríková T, Musilová Z, Faměra O. 2019. Is edible insect as a novel food digestible? Potravin Slovak J Food Sci. 13(1):470–476. doi:10.5219/1088.

Amy Zhong. 2017. Product development considerations for a nutrient rich bar using cricket (Acheta domesticus) protein. :1–106.

ANSES. 2015. OPINION of the French Agency for Food, Environmental and Occupational Health & Safety on "the use of insects as food and feed and the review of scientific knowledge on the health risks related to the consumption of insects." :1–38.

Arrese EL, Soulages JL. 2010. Insect Fat Body: Energy, Metabolism, and Regulation. :207–225.

Ayieko MA, Orinda MA. 2020. Production, Nutrient Composition, and Bioactive Components of Crickets (Gryllidae) for Human Nutrition. In: African Edible Insects As Alternative Source of Food, Oil, Protein and Bioactive Components. Springer International Publishing. p. 213–224.

Baiano A. 2020. Edible insects: An overview on nutritional characteristics, safety, farming, production technologies, regulatory framework, and socio-economic and ethical implications. Trends Food Sci Technol. 100:35–50.

la Barbera F, Verneau F, Amato M, Grunert K. 2018. Understanding Westerners' disgust for the eating of insects: The role of food neophobia and implicit associations. Food Qual Prefer. 64:120–125. doi:10.1016/j.foodqual.2017.10.002.

Barker D, Fitzpatrick MP, Dierenfeld ES. 1998. Nutrient composition of selected whole invertebrates. Zoo Biol. 17(2):123–134. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1098-2361(1998)17:2<123::AID-ZOO7>3.0.CO;2-B.

Becker A, Schl6der P, Steele JE, Wegener G. 1996. The regulation of trehalose metabolism in insects. :433–439.

Belluco S, Halloran A, Ricci A. 2017. New protein sources and food legislation: the case of edible insects and EU law. Food Secur. 9(4):803–814. doi:10.1007/s12571-017-0704-0.

Blaauboer BJ, Boobis AR, Bradford B, Cockburn A, Constable A, Daneshian M, Edwards G, Garthoff JA, Jeffery B, Krul C, et al. 2016. Considering new methodologies in strategies for safety assessment of foods and food ingredients. Food Chem Toxicol. 91:19–35. doi:10.1016/J.FCT.2016.02.019.

Booth DT, Kiddell K. 2007. Temperature and the energetics of development in the house cricket (Acheta domesticus). J Insect Physiol. 53(9):950–953. doi:10.1016/j.jinsphys.2007.03.009.

Bosch G, Zhang S, Oonincx DGAB, Hendriks WH. 2014. WALTHAM SUPPLEMENT Protein quality of insects as potential ingredients for dog and cat foods*. J Nutr Sci. 3:1–4. doi:10.1017/jns.2014.23.

Bugsolutely. 2018. Legal status of edible insects . [accessed 2019 Dec 11]. https://www.bugsolutely.com/legal-status-edible-insects/.

Busvine JR. 1955. Simple methods for rearing the House Cricket (Gryllulus domesticus L.) with some observation on speed of development at different temperatures. Proc R Entomol Soc London Ser A, Gen Entomol. 30(1–3):15–18. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3032.1955.tb00163.x.

Canavoso LE, Jouni ZE, Karnas J, Pennington JE, Wells MA. 2001. Fat Metabolism in Insects.

Churchward-Venne TA, Pinckaers PJM, van Loon JJA, van Loon LJC. 2017. Consideration of insects as a source of dietary protein for human consumption. Nutr Rev. 75(12):1035–1045. doi:10.1093/nutrit/nux057.

Clifford CW, Woodring JP. 1990. Methods for rearing the house cricket, Acheta domesticus (L.), along with baseline values for feeding rates, growth rates, development times, and blood composition. J Appl Entomol. 109(1–5):1–14. doi:10.1111/j.1439-0418.1990.tb00012.x.

Collavo A, Paoletti MG. 2005. Housekricket smallscale farming in Ecological implications of minilivestock: potential of insects, rodents, frogs and snails Scouting enhanced metabolism in weeds View project Weed Resistance Complaint Monitoring View project. p. 516–540.

Cricket Life Cycle. 2020. [accessed 2020 Mar 11]. https://cricketcare.org/life-cycle/.

DeFoliart GR. 1975. Insects as a Source of Protein. Bull Entomol Soc Am. 21(3):161– 164. doi:10.1093/besa/21.3.161.

Dillon R, Charnley K. 2002. Mutualism between the desert locust Schistocerca gregaria and its gut microbiota. Res Microbiol. 153(8):503–509. doi:10.1016/S0923-2508(02)01361-X.

Dossey AT, Tatum JT, McGill WL. 2016. Modern Insect-Based Food Industry: Current Status, Insect Processing Technology, and Recommendations Moving Forward. In: Insects as Sustainable Food Ingredients.

Downs M, Johnson P, Zeece M. 2016. Insects and Their Connection to Food Allergy. In: Insects as Sustainable Food Ingredients. Elsevier. p. 255–272.

Durst PB, Johnson D V, Leslie RN, Shono K. 2010. Forest insects as food: humans bite back Proceedings of a workshop on Asia-Pacific resources and their potential for development.

EFSA. 2015. Risk profile related to production and consumption of insects as food and feed. EFSA J. 13(10):4257. doi:10.2903/j.efsa.2015.4257.

European Comission. Novel food | Food Safety. [accessed 2019a Dec 11]. https://ec.europa.eu/food/safety/novel_food.

European Comission. Legislation | Food Safety. [accessed 2019b Dec 11]. https://ec.europa.eu/food/safety/novel_food/legislation_en.

European Comission. 2005. Comission Regulation (EC) No 2073/2005 of 15 November 2005 on microbiological criteria for foodstuffs. Off J Eur Union.:1–26.

European Comission. 2015. Regulation (EU) 2015/2283 of the European Parliament and of the Council - of 25 November 2015 - on novel foods, amending Regulation (EU) No 1169/2011 of the European Parliament and of the Council and repealing Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European. Off J Eur Union.:1–22.

European Comission. 2017. Comission Implementing Regulation (EU) 2017/ 2470 - of 20 December 2017 - establishing the Union list of novel foods in accordance with Regulation (EU) 2015/ 2283 of the European Parliament and of the Council on novel. Off J Eur Union.:72–201.

European Comission. 2018. Novel Food. [accessed 2019 Nov 11]. https://ec.europa.eu/food/safety/novel_food_en.

FAO. 2013. Edible Insects - Future prospects for food and feed security. p. 1–186.

FAO. 2014. Regulatory frameworks influencing insects as food and feed.

FAO. 2019. The State of Food Security and Nutrition in the World 2019.

Fasolato L, Cardazzo B, Carraro L, Fontana F, Novelli E, Balzan S. 2018. Edible processed insects from e-commerce: Food safety with a focus on the Bacillus cereus group. Food Microbiol. 76:296–303. doi:10.1016/J.FM.2018.06.008.

Van Der Fels-Klerx HJ, Camenzuli L, Belluco S, Meijer N, Ricci A. 2018. Food Safety Issues Related to Uses of Insects for Feeds and Foods. doi:10.1111/1541-4337.12385.

Fernandez-Cassi X, Söderqvist K, Bakeeva A, Vaga M, Dicksved J, Vagsholm I, Jansson A, Boqvist S. 2020 Apr 7. Microbial communities and food safety aspects of crickets (Acheta domesticus) reared under controlled conditions. J Insects as Food Feed.:1–12. doi:10.3920/jiff2019.0048.

Fernandez-Cassi X, Supeanu A, Vaga M, Jansson A, Boqvist S, Vagsholm I. 2019. The house cricket (Acheta domesticus) as a novel food: A risk profile. J Insects as Food Feed. 5(2):137–157. doi:10.3920/JIFF2018.0021.

Fernandez-Cassi X, Supeanu A, Jansson A, Boqvist S, Vagsholm I. 2018. Novel foods: a risk profile for the house cricket (Acheta domesticus). EFSA J. 16. doi:10.2903/j.efsa.2018.e16082.

Finke M, Koutsos L, Winn D. 2020. Insects and Other Arthropods as Food. In: Hand-Rearing Birds. Wiley. p. 623–640.

Finke MD., Rojo S., Roos N., van Huis A., Yen AL. 2015. The European Food Safety Authority scientific opinion on a risk profile related to production and consumption of insects as food and feed. J Insects as Food Feed. 1(4):254–247. doi:10.3920/JIFF2015.x006.

Finke MD. 2002. Complete nutrient composition of commercially raised invertebrates used as food for insectivores. Zoo Biol. 21(3):269–285. doi:10.1002/zoo.10031.

Finke MD. 2015. Complete nutrient content of four species of commercially available feeder insects fed enhanced diets during growth. Zoo Biol. 34(6):554–564. doi:10.1002/zoo.21246.

Finke MD, Oonincx DGAB. 2017. Nutrient content of insects. In: van Huis A, Tomberlin JK, editors. Insects as food and feed: from production to consumption. Wageningen Academic Publishers. p. 290–316.

Fisher Scienfitic. 2020. Foss Foss Soxtec/Hydrotec 8000 System For Total Fat Analysis Hydrocaps; | Fisher Scientific. [accessed 2020 Feb 26]. https://www.fishersci.com/shop/products/foss-soxtec-hydrotec-8000-system-for-total-fatanalysis-hydrocaps-240-set/tc60048655.

FOSS. 2014. Soxtec/HydrotecTM 8000 Total Fat Solution. [accessed 2020 Feb 26]. https://www.fossanalytics.com/en/search?query=soxtec.

Fox LR. 1975. Cannibalism in natural populations.

Fraqueza MJR, Patarata LA da SC. 2017. Constraints of HACCP Application on Edible Insect for Food and Feed. In: Future Foods. InTech.

Gahukar RT. 2011. Entomophagy and human food security. Int J Trop Insect Sci. 31(3):129–144. doi:10.1017/S1742758411000257.

Garofalo C, Milanović V, Cardinali F, Aquilanti L, Clementi F, Osimani A. 2019. Current knowledge on the microbiota of edible insects intended for human consumption: A state-of-the-art review. Food Res Int. 125:1–32. doi:10.1016/j.foodres.2019.108527.

Goodman WG, Cusson M. 2012. The Juvenile Hormones. In: Insect Endocrinology. Elsevier. p. 310–365.

Grabowski NT, Klein G. 2017. Microbiological analysis of raw edible insects. J Insects as Food Feed. 3(1):7–14. doi:10.3920/JIFF2016.0004.

von Hackewitz L. 2018. The house cricket Acheta domesticus, a potential source of protein for human consumption.

Hahn DA, Denlinger DL. 2007. Meeting the energetic demands of insect diapause: Nutrient storage and utilization. J Insect Physiol. 53(8):760–773. doi:10.1016/j.jinsphys.2007.03.018.

Halloran A, Hansen HH, Jensen LS, Bruun S. 2018. Comparing environmental impacts from insects for feed and food as an alternative to animal production. In: Edible Insects in Sustainable Food Systems. Springer International Publishing. p. 163–180.

Hanboonsong Y, Durst PB. 2014. Edible insects in Lao PDR: building on tradition to enhance food security.

Hartmann C, Ruby MB, Schmidt P, Siegrist M. 2018. Brave, health-conscious, and environmentally friendly: Positive impressions of insect food product consumers. Food Qual Prefer. 68:64–71. doi:10.1016/j.foodqual.2018.02.001.

Hartmann C, Shi J, Giusto A, Siegrist M. 2015. The psychology of eating insects: A cross-cultural comparison between Germany and China. Food Qual Prefer. 44:148–156. doi:10.1016/j.foodqual.2015.04.013.

Hartmann C, Siegrist M. 2016. Becoming an insectivore: Results of an experiment. Food Qual Prefer. 51:118–122. doi:10.1016/j.foodqual.2016.03.003.

Homann AM, Ayieko MA, Konyole SO, Roos N. 2017. Acceptability of biscuits containing 10% cricket (Acheta domesticus) compared to milk biscuits among 5-10-year-old Kenyan schoolchildren. J Insects as Food Feed. 3(2):95–103. doi:10.3920/JIFF2016.0054.

van Huis A. 2013. Potential of Insects as Food and Feed in Assuring Food Security. Annu Rev Entomol. 58(1):563–583. doi:10.1146/annurev-ento-120811-153704.

van Huis A. 2015. Edible insects contributing to food security? Agric Food Secur. 4(1). doi:10.1186/s40066-015-0041-5.

van Huis A. 2018 Jan 1. Insects as Human Food. Ethnozoology.:195–213. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-809913-1.00011-9.

van Huis A. 2019. Guide of Good Hygiene Practices for European Union (EU) producers of insects as food and feed (IPIFF). p. 6–94.

van Huis A, Van Itterbeeck J, Klunder H, Mertens E, Halloran A, Muir G, and, Vantomme P. 2013. Edible insects- Future prospects for food and feed security. p. 1–154.

Jiang T, Ma L, Liu X-Y, Xiao H-J, Zhang W-N. 2019. Effects of starvation on respiratory metabolism and energy metabolism in the cotton bollworm Helicoverpa armigera (Hübner) (Lepidoptera:Noctuidae). J Insect Physiol. 119:1–8.

Jo YH, Lee JW. 2016. Insect feed for animals under the Hazard Analysis and Critical Control Points (HACCP) regulations. Entomol Res. 46(1):2–4. doi:10.1111/1748-5967.12157.

Johnson EC, White MP. 2009. Stressed-out insects: Hormonal actions and behavioral modifications. In: Hormones, Brain and Behavior Online. Elsevier Inc. p. 1069–1097.

Jongema Y. 2017. Worldwide list of edible insects.

Kaufman MG, Klug MJ, Merritt RW. 1989. Growth and food utilization parameters of germ-free house crickets, Acheta domesticus. J Insect Physiol. 35(12):957–967. doi:10.1016/0022-1910(89)90019-X.

Kauppi S, Petterson IN, Boks C. 2019. Consumer acceptance of edible insects and design interventions as adoption strategy. Int J food Des. 4(1):39–62. doi:10.1386/ijfd.4.1.39_1.

Kewuyemi YO, Kesa H, Chinma CE, Adebo OA. 2020. Fermented Edible Insects for Promoting Food Security in Africa. Insects. 11(5):1–16. doi:10.3390/insects11050283.

King C, Jones HI, Tay CY. 2013. Arthropod Intermediate Hosts of Abbreviata antarctica (Nematoda: Physalopteridae) in Australia. J Parasitol. 99(4):708–711. doi:10.1645/12-47.1.

Klunder HC, Wolkers-Rooijackers J, Korpela JM, Nout MJR. 2012. Microbiological aspects of processing and storage of edible insects. Food Control. doi:10.1016/j.foodcont.2012.02.013.

Kooh P, Ververis E, Tesson V, Boué G, Federighi M. 2000. Entomophagy and Public Health: A Review of Microbiological Hazards. Health (Irvine Calif). 11:1272–1290. doi:10.4236/health.2019.1110098.

Kulma M, Kouřimská L, Plachý V, Božik M, Adámková A, Vrabec V. 2019. Effect of sex on the nutritional value of house cricket, Acheta domestica L. Food Chem. 272:267–272.

Lipsitz EY, McFarlane JE. 1971. Analysis of lipid during the life cycle of the house cricket, Acheta domesticus. Insect Biochem. 1(4):446–460. doi:10.1016/0020-1790(71)90008-4.

Looy H, Dunkel F V., Wood JR. 2014. How then shall we eat? Insect-eating attitudes and sustainable foodways. Agric Human Values. 31(1):131–141. doi:10.1007/s10460-013-9450-x.

Lundy ME, Parrella MP. 2015. Crickets Are Not a Free Lunch: Protein Capture from Scalable Organic Side-Streams via High-Density Populations of Acheta domesticus. Kunze G, editor. PLoS One. 10(4):e0118785. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0118785.

Makkar HPS, Tran G, Heuzé V, Ankers P. 2014. State-of-the-art on use of insects as animal feed. Anim Feed Sci Technol. 197:1–33. doi:10.1016/J.ANIFEEDSCI.2014.07.008.

Mariano AC, Santos R, Gonzalez MS, Feder D, Machado EA, Pascarelli B, Gondim KC, Meyer-Fernandes JR. 2009. Synthesis and mobilization of glycogen and trehalose in adult male Rhodnius prolixus. Arch Insect Biochem Physiol. 72(1):1–15. doi:10.1002/arch.20319.

Marshall DL, Dickson JS, Nguyen NH. 2016. Ensuring Food Safety in Insect Based Foods: Mitigating Microbiological and Other Foodborne Hazards. In: Insects as Sustainable Food Ingredients. Elsevier. p. 223–253.

Mcfarlane JE. 1991. Dietary sodium, potassium and calcium requirements of the house cricket, acheta domesticus (l.). Comp Biochem Physiol -- Part A Physiol. 100(1):217–220. doi:10.1016/0300-9629(91)90211-T.

McFarlane JE. 1964. The protein requirements of the house cricket, Acheta domesticus L. Can J Zool. 42(4):645–647. doi:10.1139/z64-055.

Megido RC, Desmedt S, Blecker C, Béra F, Haubruge É, Alabi T, Francis F. 2017. Microbiological load of edible insects found in Belgium. Insects. 8(1). doi:10.3390/insects8010012.

Melgar-Lalanne G, Alvarez A-JH-´, Salinas-Castro A. 2019. Edible Insects Processing: Traditional and Innovative Technologies. :1166–1191. doi:10.1111/1541-4337.12463.

Meyer-Fernandes JR, Gondim KC, Wells MA. 2000. Developmental changes in the response of larval Manduca sexta fat body glycogen phosphorylase to starvation, stress and octopamine. Insect Biochem Mol Biol. 30(5):415–22. doi:10.1016/s0965-1748(00)00015-1.

Michaelsen KF, Hoppe C, Roos N, Kaestel P, Stougaard M, Lauritzen L, Mølgaard C, Girma T, Friis H. 2009. Choice of foods and ingredients for moderately malnourished children 6 months to 5 years of age. Food Nutr Bull. 30(3 SUPPL. 1). doi:10.1177/15648265090303s303.

Miech P. 2018. Cricket Farming An Alternative for Producing Food and Feed in Cambodia.

Miglietta PP, De Leo F, Ruberti M, Massari S. 2015. Mealworms for food: A water footprint perspective. Water (Switzerland). 7(11):6190–6203. doi:10.3390/w7116190.

Milanovic V, Milanovic M, Cardinali F, Aquilanti L, Garofalo C, Roncolini A, Sabbatini R, Clementi F, Osimani A. 2019. A Glimpse into the Microbiota of Marketed Ready-to-Eat Crickets (Acheta domesticus). Indian J Microbiol.:1–4. doi:10.1007/s12088-019-00817-x.

Mishyna M, Chen J, Benjamin O. 2020. Sensory attributes of edible insects and insectbased foods – Future outlooks for enhancing consumer appeal. Trend Food Sci Technol. 95:141–148.

Mochanová M, Tomčala A, Svobodová Z, Kodrík D. 2018. Role of adipokinetic hormone during starvation in Drosophila. Comp Biochem Physiol Part - B Biochem Mol Biol. 226:26–35. doi:10.1016/j.cbpb.2018.08.004.

Montowska M, Kowalczewski PŁ, Rybicka I, Fornal E. 2019. Nutritional value, protein and peptide composition of edible cricket powders. Food Chem. 289:130–138. doi:10.1016/j.foodchem.2019.03.062.

Nyangena DN, Mutungi C, Imathiu S, Kinyuru J, Affognon H, Ekesi S, Nakimbugwe D, Fiaboe KKM. 2020. Effects of Traditional Processing Techniques on the Nutritional and Microbiological Quality of Four Edible Insect Species Used for Food and Feed in East Africa. Foods.:1–16.

Oliveira VTP de, Cruz-Landim C. 2006. Morphology and function of insect fat body cells: A review. :195–205.

Olzer R, Deak N, Tan X, Heinen-Kay JL, Zuk M. 2019. Aggression and Mating Behavior in Wild and Captive Populations of the House Cricket, Acheta domesticus. J Insect Behav. 32(2):89–98. doi:10.1007/s10905-019-09715-y.

Onwezen MC, van den Puttelaar J, Verain MCD, Veldkamp T. 2019. Consumer acceptance of insects as food and feed: The relevance of affective factors. Food Qual Prefer. 77:51–63. doi:10.1016/j.foodqual.2019.04.011.

Oonincx DGAB, van Itterbeeck J, Heetkamp MJW, van den Brand H, van Loon JJA, van Huis A. 2010. An Exploration on Greenhouse Gas and Ammonia Production by Insect Species Suitable for Animal or Human Consumption. Hansen IA, editor. PLoS One. 5(12):e14445. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0014445.

Orsi L, Voege LL, Stranieri S. 2019. Eating edible insects as sustainable food? Exploring the determinants of consumer acceptance in Germany. Food Res Int. 125. doi:10.1016/j.foodres.2019.108573.

Palmieri N, Perito MA, Macrì MC, Lupi C. 2019. Exploring consumers' willingness to eat insects in Italy. Br Food J. 121(11):2937–2950. doi:10.1108/BFJ-03-2019-0170.

Parajulee MN, Defoliart GR, Hogg DB. 1993. Model for Use in Mass-Production of Acheta domesticus (Orthoptera: Gryllidae) as Food. J Econ Entomol. 86(5):1424–1428. doi:10.1093/jee/86.5.1424.

Patton RL. 1967. Oligidic Diets for Acheta domesticus (Orthoptera: Gryllidae). Ann Entomol Soc Am. 60(6):1238–1242. doi:10.1093/aesa/60.6.1238.

Patton RL. 1978. Growth and Development Parameters for Acheta domesticus".

Payne CLR, Scarborough P, Rayner M, Nonaka K. 2016a. Are edible insects more or less or "healthy" than commonly consumed meats? A comparison using two nutrient profiling models developed to combat over- and undernutrition. Eur J Clin Nutr. 70:285–291. doi:10.1038/ejcn.2015.149.

Payne CLR, Scarborough P, Rayner M, Nonaka K. 2016b. A systematic review of nutrient composition data available for twelve commercially available edible insects, and comparison with reference values. Trends Food Sci Technol. 47:69–77. doi:10.1016/j.tifs.2015.10.012.

Pener MP. 2016. Allergy to Crickets: A Review. J Orthoptera Res. 25(2):91–95. doi:10.1665/034.025.0208.

Piha S, Pohjanheimo T, Lähteenmäki-Uutela A, Křečková Z, Otterbring T. 2018. The effects of consumer knowledge on the willingness to buy insect food: An exploratory cross-regional study in Northern and Central Europe. Food Qual Prefer. 70:1–10. doi:10.1016/j.foodqual.2016.12.006.

Poelaert C, Beckers Y, Despret X, Portetelle D, Francis F, Bindelle J. 2016. In vitro evaluation of fermentation characteristics of two types of insects as potential novel protein feeds for pigs. J Anim Sci. 94(7):198–201. doi:10.2527/jas.2015-9533.

Poortvliet PM, Van der Pas L, Mulder BC, Fogliano V. 2019. Healthy, but Disgusting: An Investigation Into Consumers' Willingness to Try Insect Meat. J Econ Entomol. 112(3):1005–1010. doi:10.1093/jee/toz043.

Premalatha M, Abbasi Tasneem, Abbasi Tabassum, Abbasi SA. 2011. Energy-efficient food production to reduce global warming and ecodegradation: The use of edible insects. Renew Sustain Energy Rev. 15(9):4357–4360. doi:10.1016/J.RSER.2011.07.115.

Prost E, Wrebiakowsi H. 1972. Evaluation of Soxhlet's and Bligh and Dyer's Methods in the Determination of Fat in Meat*.

Raheem D, Raposo A, Oluwole OB, Nieuwland M, Saraiva A, Carrascosa C. 2019. Entomophagy: Nutritional, ecological, safety and legislation aspects. Food Res Int. 126:108672. doi:10.1016/J.FOODRES.2019.108672.

Ramos-Elorduy Blásquez J, Manuel J, Moreno P, Hugo V, Camacho M. 2012. Could grasshoppers be a nutritive meal? Food Nutr Sci. 3:164–175. doi:10.4236/fns.2012.32025.

Ritchot C, McFarlane JE. 1961. The B vitamin requirements of the house cricket. Can J Zool. 39(1):11–15. doi:10.1139/z61-002.

Rumpold BA, Langen N. 2019. Potential of enhancing consumer acceptance of edible

insects via information. J Insects as Food Feed. 5(1):45–53. doi:10.3920/JIFF2018.0041.

Scharf I. 2016. The multifaceted effects of starvation on arthropod behaviour . In: Healy S, editor. Animal Behaviour. Vol. 119. p. 37–48.

Schooley DA, Horodyski FM, Coast GM. 2012. Hormones Controlling Homeostasis in Insects. In: Insect Endocrinology. Elsevier. p. 366–429.

Schösler H, Boer J de, Boersema JJ. 2012. No Title.

Sogari G, Menozzi D, Mora C. 2019. The food neophobia scale and young adults' intention to eat insect products. Int J Consum Stud. 43(1):68–76. doi:10.1111/ijcs.12485.

Sorjonen JM, Valtonen A, Hirvisalo E, Karhapää M, Lehtovaara VJ, Lindgren J, Marnila P, Mooney P, Mäki M, Siljander-Rasi H, et al. 2019. The plant-based by-product diets for the mass-rearing of Acheta domesticus and Gryllus bimaculatus. PLoS One. 14(6):e0218830. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0218830.

Srinroch C, Srisomsap C, Chokchaichamnankit D, Punyarit P, Phiriyangkul P. 2015. Identification of novel allergen in edible insect, Gryllus bimaculatus and its cross-reactivity with Macrobrachium spp. allergens. Food Chem. 184:160–166. doi:10.1016/j.foodchem.2015.03.094.

Steinfeld H, Gerber P, Wassenaar T, Castel V, Rosales M, de Haan C. 2006. Livestock's long shadow.

Testa M, Stillo M, Maffei G, Andriolo V, Gardois P, Zotti CM, Oonincx DGAB, van Itterbeeck J, Heetkamp MJW, van den Brand H, et al. 2017. Ugly but tasty: A systematic review of possible human and animal health risks related to entomophagy. Hansen IA, editor. Taylor and Francis Inc.

Van Thielen L, Vermuyten S, Storms B, Rumpold B, Van Campenhout L. 2019. Consumer acceptance of foods containing edible insects in Belgium two years after their introduction to the market. J Insects as Food Feed. 5(1):35–44. doi:10.3920/JIFF2017.0075.

Thompson SN. 2003. Trehalose - The Insect "Blood" Sugar. Adv In Insect Phys. 31:205–285. doi:10.1016/S0065-2806(03)31004-5.

Tilman D, Clark M. 2014. Global diets link environmental sustainability and human health. Nature. 515(7528):518–522. doi:10.1038/nature13959.

Tripathi AD, Mishra R, Maurya KK, Singh RB, Wilson DW. 2019. Estimates for World Population and Global Food Availability for Global Health. In: The Role of Functional Food Security in Global Health. Elsevier. p. 3–24.

United Nations. 2017. World population projected to reach 9.8 billion in 2050, and 11.2 billion in 2100 | UN, Department of Economic and Social Affairs. [accessed 2019 Dec 9]. https://www.un.org/development/desa/en/news/population/world-population-prospects-2017.html.

Vaga M, Gustafsson E, Jansson A. 2018. Evaluation of reusable hiding units for rearing house crickets (Acheta domesticus). In: Book of abstracts of the 69th annual meeting of the European federation of animal science. p. 470.

Vandeweyer D, Crauwels S, Lievens B, Van Campenhout L. 2017. Microbial counts of mealworm larvae (Tenebrio molitor) and crickets (Acheta domesticus and Gryllodes sigillatus) from different rearing companies and different production batches. Int J Food Microbiol. 242:13–18. doi:10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2016.11.007.

Vanhonacker F, Van Loo EJ, Gellynck X, Verbeke W. 2013. Flemish consumer

attitudes towards more sustainable food choices. Appetite. 62:7–16. doi:10.1016/J.APPET.2012.11.003.

Varelas. 2019. Food Wastes as a Potential new Source for Edible Insect Mass Production for Food and Feed: A review. Fermentation. 5(3):81. doi:10.3390/fermentation5030081.

Verbeke W. 2015. Profiling consumers who are ready to adopt insects as a meat substitute in a Western society. Food Qual Prefer. 39:147–155. doi:10.1016/J.FOODQUAL.2014.07.008.

Verkerk MC, Tramper J, van Trijp JCM, Martens DE. 2007. Insect cells for human food. Biotechnol Adv. 25(2):198–202. doi:10.1016/J.BIOTECHADV.2006.11.004.

Weber T, Atkins G, Stout JF, Huber F. 1987. Female Acheta domesticus track acoustical and visual targets with different walking modes. Physiol Entomol. 12(2):141–147. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3032.1987.tb00734.x.

WHO. 2015. Health in 2015: from MDGs, Millennium Development Goals to SDGs, Sustainable Development Goals.

WHO and FAO. 2009. Codex Alimentarius- Food hygiene, 4th edition. :1-124.

Woodring JP, Fescemeyer HW, Lockwood JA, Hammond AM, Gäde G. 1989. Adipokinetic hormone mobilization of lipids and carbohydrates in the house cricket, Acheta domesticus. Comp Biochem Physiol -- Part A Physiol. 92(1):65–70. doi:10.1016/0300-9629(89)90742-1.

World Food Summit. 1996. Rome Declaration on World Food Security.

Wu G, Fanzo J, Miller DD, Pingali P, Post M, Steiner JL, Thalacker-Mercer AE. 2014. Production and supply of high-quality food protein for human consumption: sustainability, challenges, and innovations. Ann NY Acad Sci. doi:10.1111/nyas.12500.

Wynants E, Crauwels S, Lievens B, Luca S, Claes J, Borremans A, Bruyninckx L, Van Campenhout L. 2017. Effect of post-harvest starvation and rinsing on the microbial numbers and the bacterial community composition of mealworm larvae (Tenebrio molitor). Innov Food Sci Emerg Technol. 42:8–15. doi:10.1016/j.ifset.2017.06.004.

XiaoMing C, Ying F, Hong Z, ZhiYong C. 2010. Review of the nutritive value of edible insects. For insects as food humans bite back Proc a Work Asia-Pacific Resour their potential Dev Chiang Mai, Thailand, 19-21 February, 2008.:85–92.

Yamada T, Habara O, Kubo H, Nishimura T. 2018. Fat body glycogen serves as a metabolic safeguard for the maintenance of sugar levels in Drosophila. Co Biol.:1–12. doi:10.1242/dev.158865.

Yhoung-aree J. 2010. Edible insects in Thailand: nutritional values and health concerns. In: Edible insects- humans bite back. Bangkok: FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS REGIONAL OFFICE FOR ASIA AND THE PACIFIC. p. 1–231.

Zhang DW, Xiao ZJ, Zeng BP, Li K, Tang YL. 2019. Insect behavior and physiological adaptation mechanisms under starvation stress. Front Physiol. 10(MAR). doi:10.3389/fphys.2019.00163.

Zhang L, Wang H, Chen J, Shen Q, Wang S, Xu H, Tang B. 2017. Glycogen Phosphorylase and Glycogen Synthase: Gene Cloning and Expression Analysis Reveal Their Role in Trehalose Metabolism in the Brown Planthopper, Nilaparvata lugens Stå I (Hemiptera: Delphacidae). :1-11. doi:10.1093/jisesa/iex015.

VIII Annexes Annex I- Sample collection

Sample collection for microbiological analysis and fat quantification for T0



Sample collection for microbiological analysis for T24



Sample separation for microbiological analysis for T48



Sample separation for fat quantification for T48



Annex II- Materials used



Figure 1. Plastic boxes where crickets were reared (16.5W x 14D x 14H cm).



Figure 2. Plastic boxes where crickets were reared (28W x 20D x 28H cm)





Figure 3. Empty (A) and complete (B) yellow lid box (12.5W x 12.5D x 5H cm)





Figure 4. Empty (A) and complete (B) transparent lid boxes (11W x 7.5D x 4H cm)



6 cmFigure 5. Glued black water piping tubes (L6 x Ø 2.5 cm)



Figure 6. Water tube (L10 cm)



Figure 7. Feed provided to the crickets



Figure 8. Sand cups for oviposition



Figure 9. Material used to catch crickets